
October 11, 1997

Dear Peter,

I have some more material to send you and also some speculation
on some family lines. First, let me tell you some of the things
I found, so that you might catalogue them more easily.

1. There is a complete copy of Thomas Whitlock's will (1659).
The Thacher listed is very probably Silvester Thatcher who seems
to be a colleague of his like Sam Nichols.

2. A list of North Carolina taxpayers which lists a Silvia
Whitlock of Surry Co. in 1782. Probably means her husband James
has already died by then. Also listed are a Joseph and Mark
Whitlock in Rowan Co, in 1761. Would assume that they are
probably James brothers.

3. From the Virginia Colonial Abstracts, I copied the taxes on
Thomas Whitlock and Silvester Thatcher. A couple of interesting
points, Thomas had 5 tytheables in Feb of 1655 and added two more
by the end of the year. Since we only know of Thomas, his wife
and his son, there are several other people living with him. The
second part shows neighbor groupings and here we see Silvester
Thatcher and Thomas Whitlock being neighbors.

4. There is a few pages on the Coleman-Leak Genealogy which
might interest those investigating that line. Of particular
interest is the listing that there was a will of a Grissell
Coleman in 1739.

5. From Cavaliers and Pioneers is the transport of John Hearne
who I believe is probably Dorothy Hearne's father.

6. I also found some papers regarding a pension of
Francis Whitlock from King and Queen Co, Virginia.
county there were two Whitlocks (Jno & Jos) sons of
Whitlock who served in the War of 1812.

a James and
From the same
William

7. I have also included some information on the Charles family.
I think there is a possibility that Frances (who married James
Whitlock b1681) might have been the daughter of a Thomas or
Phillip Charles. Part of my speculation comes from the fact that
nearly all the children named one of their first sons Charles.
Of course, it is possible that her father's first name was
Charles, but this Charles family was fairly prominent and lived
close enough to be a distinct possibility.

8. I have also included some 1704 Quit Rent Rolls from
Virginia.



9. I've included some of the family sheets I've been working on.
The first one is the family of James and Nancy (Bowen) Whitlock.
I have pretty much concluded who the family members were.
Besides Bowen, James Wand Rolen, the other probabilities are a
John, Thomas, Samuel and D P as the sons. I went thru the 1850
censuses that you sent me to find out which male Whitlocks were
born in North Carolina in two groups, the first between 1790-1800
and the second between 1800-1810. Besides the ones I just listed
the only other group of male Whitlocks was a Richard, Samuel and
T J who apparently are brothers since all of them are living in
Green Co, Missouri. The only daughter I know of for sure is
Rebecca. In the notes I go into more detail on this.

10. The next family sheet is the James and Silvia (Jones?)
Whitlock. This James father could be one of two possibilities.
Either he is the son of James and Agnes (Christmas) Whitlock or
he is the son of Matthew and Fanny Whitlock. The latter is a
possibility in that there was a William Whitlock b-1750 who
seemed to be related to the James and Nancy Whitlock family.
Furthermore this William has two sons who probably are another
William and Matthew. Hence the connection to Matthew. The
former is a possibility in that the James Whitlock who is the
overseer of John Christmas's plantation is most probably his
nephew. John Christmas's brother-in-law, James Whitlock, had
already died by then. So this particular James may have already
moved to Granville, North Carolina by 1762. The problem with
this theory is that I have the most probable James being in Rowan
Co in 1761. Of course, this would mean that there is still
another James Whitlock who heads the Henrico family. As you can
see by my sheets, I am leaning towards the latter theory.

11. I don't think that the James who married Nancy was Charles
and Ester's son. In Charles's will, his son James had already
died and this James lived til after 1840.

12. I also don't think that William Asa was connected to this

family anymore.

13. I also have some family sheets on James and Dorothy (Hearne)
Whitlock and John and Alice Whitlock. After looking over the
very scant info we have on them, these family sheets seemed more
probable then what you currently have on them, based almost
exclusively on names.

14. I ordered the Rowan Co. Court Minutes looking for some info
on James Whitlock as executor of Samuel Jones estate. I found
that, but nothing new on that. The real find was that a William
Whitlock, probably the William who later married Sarah Jervis
was accused and apparently convicted of conterfeiting and then
passing bogus thirty shilling bills.



15. I also ordered the Goochland Co. Court Minutes looking for

any info on Grizel's estate. I copied most of the related
Whitlock info from it. The only new info is that Thomas Whitlock
was contesting the land portion of the will and his suit was
eventually dismissed. There is also something about a road to
Thomas Whitlock's land. There is also something about a case
against the executors of Grizell Whitlock where they need to pay
10 pounds, ten shillings and two pence. The plaintiffs don't
seem to be connected to Thomas Whitlock and in the court book
these same plaintiffs had five or six entries in a row. I am not
sure what this is all about.

16. I also copied Thomas Christmas's deed in Granville County,
North Carolina. By the way, it says he was from Hanover County,
Virginia; that part got smudged when was copied.

17. I also included the North Carolina state grant to James
Whitlock which says it adjoins Silvas Whitlocks land. This same
parcel of land seems to be sold to John Beeman in 1790 by John
Whitlock.

18. There are simply too many James Whitlocks!!!

All of this must keep you terribly busy. Thanks for all of your
work in coordinating all of this.

Bill King


